DRAFT                             BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES

      Wednesday, May 23, 2012

       Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Richard Malagrifa, Vice Chair , David Van Dam, Selectmen Barry Greenfield, Glenn Kessler, Jill G. Sullivan,  and  Town Administrator, Thomas Younger .  
Open Session: 
Mr. Pete Kane, Town Planner updated the Board on the open space and recreation plan committee.  Pete Kane requested the Board give permission to appoint a Recreation Plan Committee. (See votes of the Board). 
Public Hearing: 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to open public hearing on a request from National Grid  to locate poles, wires, and fixtures including the necessary sustaining and protecting fixtures along and across the following public way : Bradley Avenue, Swampscott, Mass install new pole # 17-84, and anchor, 45’ Northeast of existing pole #17 Bradlee  Avenue, Swampscott, Mass, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
Mr. Manny Miranda, Representative from National Grid spoke on the above request. 
The following neighbors spoke against the request: 

· Mr. Dishman , 48 Bradlee Avenue, Swampscott, Mass spoke against the proposal 
· Ms. Carpenter, 50 Bradlee Avenue, Swampscott, Mass spoke against the proposal. 

No action by the Board was taken at this time. National Grid will schedule a site visit with their Project Manager and the neighbors to come up with a better solution for the above request. 
Appointments:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint the summer recreation employees, seconded by Selectman Kessler. (See attached list)
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint Jill Sullivan to the Building Oversight Committee, seconded by Selectman Kessler.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Barry Greenfield to the School Building Committee, seconded by Selectman Kessler.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Richard Malagrifa to the Police Station Building Committee, seconded by Selectman Van Dam. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Martha Brine, 12 Ocean View Road, Swampscott, Mass, to the Swampscott War memorial Scholarship Fund, seconded by Selectman Van Dam.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint Harold Rowe Austin, 64 Bates Road, Swampscott, Mass, to the Swampscott War Memorial Scholarship Fund, seconded by Selectman Van Dam.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint Richard Smith, 55 Thomas Road, Swampscott, Mass to the Historical Commission, seconded by Selectman Sullivan. 

Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to appoint a Recreation Plan Committee, seconded by Selectman Van Dam.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a banner for the Framers Market for 14 days until June 6, 2012, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a request from the Recreation Department for the Farmers Market to place lawn signs on the Town Hall lawn, at the high school, Phillips Park Fence and the Clark School, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve an invoice for Bernstein & Miller, P.A, in the amount of $320.00, for services through April 30, 2012, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a request from Alfalfa Farm Winery to sell their wines at the Farmers Market, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a common victuallers’ permit for  Swizzles frozen Yogurt, 421 Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass, which  includes outside seating pending approval from the Zoning Board of Appeals, Health Department and any and all fees being paid, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Van Dam to approve meeting minutes from February 1, 2012, March 14, 2012, March 28, 2012, seconded by Selectman Sullivan.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman  Sullivan to approve a request from the Swampscott Big Blue Football Team to hold the annual Strawberry Festival on Sunday, July 1, 2012, on the Town Hall lawn, seconded by Selectman Van Dam. 
 Discussion: 
Town owned properties were discussed. Selectman Sullivan stated to the Board that nothing is happening with the property and asked the Board if they wanted to re-issue a RFP for the Senior Center or would they want to wait and have the affordable housing restriction taken out. 
The Board spoke on the Temple Property. The Board felt comfortable with Selectman Sullivan and Thomas Younger, Town Administrator working with the developer on the purchase and sales agreement. Mr. Bill Luster from Atlantic Crossing reassured the Board and the community, he would continue to work in the best interest of the neighbors. Mr. Luster suggested that he would like to propose meeting with the precincts and residents in Town over the summer to get their input. 
The status of Harbor Advisory Committee was discussed. Mr. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator spoke that participants involved with this committee will be given a clean slate to be able to move forward in a positive direction. Glenn Kessler will be the Board of Selectmen’s liaison to the Harbor Advisory Committee. 

Selectman Greenfield spoke on establishing beach vendor guidelines for the Town which would include ice cream trucks. Selectman Greenfield feels there is missed opportunity out there to receive some revenue on these permits. 
Selectman Greenfield spoke on forming a grant writing committee which would consist of five members. 
Traffic Committee Recommendations: 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield on a recommendation from the Traffic Study Committee for temporary resident parking permit for Muriel Road, Charlotte Road and Lodge Road, seconded by Selectman Sullivan. 
New & Old Business:
Selectman Malagrifa spoke on the 30 to 40 spaces at Phillips Beach which may help to access the beach for the neighborhood.  
The Board discussed Puritan Road parking.  The idea of opening up Puritan Road for parking on non-beach side was discussed. Residents voiced their displeasure with this suggestion. Resident Joseph DiDonato believes if these changes are approved it would open the doors for an accident to happen. Enforcement of parking stickers seemed to a frustration to the resident for not being enforced. 
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator assured the abutter that if there are any changes to be made for parking they will be notified.
Resident Nelson Kessler commented that he believes the movie group will not be done on time as they have promised. Resident Nelson Kessler states there has to be a better solution and believes if cars do not have a sticker, then they should be towed. 
Resident Gene Bardon believes that having parking on the house side of Puritan Road is a good idea. 

Resident Victor Lincotti spoke on the Beach parking and would like to see stickers given to residents living on Puritan Road. 

Resident Betty Maloney spoke on not having attendants in the parking lot checking for stickers. 

Selectman Sullivan is not convinced at this point that more spaces for parking are needed at Phillips Beach. Selectman Sullivan would prefer to wait a little while before jumping to a solution.  
Selectman Van Dam thinks the parking at Phillips Beach is a non issue. 

Selectman Malagrifa speaking on Puritan Road issue, believes safety is an issue. Selectman Malagrifa commented that he would like to see the Police & Fire Departments become more involved in the parking situations. Selectman Malagrifa spoke on the cars that do not have a parking sticker and no enforcement on this. 
Selectman Greenfield suggested to the residents in attendance and to the community that everyone needs to keep an open mind on the parking situation. Selectman Greenfield feels that the residents come in only to tell the Board what they are doing wrong. Selectman Greenfield suggested everyone work together for a solution that works for the whole community, 
News & Old Business:

Selectman Greenfield spoke on his disappointment regarding a comment made by Bill Dimento at Town Meeting referring to the Board and the Town as not having a plan in place to solve the Town’s flooding issues. Selectman Greenberg spoke on comments by Mr. DiMento that he felt were shots at the Board and Selectman Greenfield feels it is unfair to blame the current Board  for things not being completed in the past. Selectman Greenberg commented that he believes that Mr. Larry Block of the Board of Health was outside his area of expertise when he criticized the proposed artificial turf. Selectman Greenfield criticized Selectman Van Dam’s comment towards Paul Gorham’s speaking of him as a fundraiser. 
Town Administrator’s Report:
Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator spoke on the following items:
Long Term Goals: 
· Review vacant / underutilized Town owned real estate property and develop a reuse/disposition process for such.

· Triennially review of general government fee beginning on July 1, 2012.

· Review consolidation of various positions with the School Department.

· Produce on-line building permit application program.
· Discuss and determine what is the “branding “of Swampscott-how do we wish to market the community. 
· Review all current committees to determine if they still are serving their purpose. 

· Develop five year technology strategy plan.
· Develop performance measurement goals for departments.

· Develop centralized /regionalized purchasing practice.

Short Term Goals:

· Conduct annual Department Head reviews and set annual goals and objectives.

· Revise labor negotiations process to include costing out financial items prior to ratification.

· Revise Town Meeting preparation process to provide additional information prior to and during Town Meeting.  
· Develop five year capital plan.
· Develop ongoing facility maintenance master plan.

· Review and apply for a Community Innovation Incentive Grant (possibly with another municipality).

· Review Charter and By Laws to determine if we are meeting all statutory deadlines. 

· Include a monthly legislative update by the Town Administrator at Board of Selectmen meetings 
· Produce on line monthly project updates for the public.

· Review the problem of double utility poles in the community and if it is a pressing issue.

· Consider other uses of technology for the Board of Selectman: i.e. off-site mobile participation, I-Pads, etc.
Selectmen’s Time:

Selectman Greenfield suggested a short term solution for residents to purchase and install a back flow preventer. Selectman Sullivan asked about any incentive program for residents using a back flow preventer. Selectman Greenfield would look into a program designed to help residents pay for them or help with the installation. 
Selectman Van Dam spoke on upcoming events at the Senior Center. Selectman Van Dam commented that he is looking forward to working with Tom Younger, Town Administrator. Selectman Van Dam commented on Selectman Greenfield comments regarding a comment made by Selectman Van Dam towards Paul Gorham fundraising efforts. Selectman Van Dam reminded the community of the upcoming Global War on Terror fundraiser that will be held at the Italian Club on Saturday, June 16, 2012.
Selectman Kessler spoke on the first Farmers Market coming to Swampscott sponsored by the Recreation Department. Selectman Kessler recognized the Recreation Commission and their fifteen volunteers for their great community events. Selectman Kessler will be resigning from the Recreation Commission but will continue to volunteer at the Farmers Market.  
Selectman Sullivan informed the community that the Board of Selectmen are sponsoring a hole at the Golf Tournament to be held in June 2012. Selectman Sullivan endorsed and supports Mr. Younger’s long term plan. 
Selectman Malagrifa informed the community of the Town’s golf tournament coming up in June, which will benefit the 4th of July fireworks. Selectman Malagrifa suggested that restaurants in the Town should drop off some of their menus to the movie staff. Selectman Malagrifa spoke to the Board and reminded them it is Board of five members not any one solely. Selectman Malagrifa spoke to the board and reminded them all there will be times that not everyone agrees with each other, but they all need to still represent themselves as a team. Selectman Malagrifa reminded the Board members that each of them needs to keep the best interest of the Town in mind. Selectman Malagrifa would like to have a leadership meeting with members of the Finance Committee, Board of Selectman and the School Committee. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to adjourn meeting at 9:30PM, seconded by Selectman Van Dam. 
Attest:

Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

